
                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                 DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

JAMES J. LANE,                 )
                               )
     Petitioner,               )
                               )
vs.                            )   CASE NO. 94-1592
                               )
QUANTUM RESOURCES CORPORATION, )
                               )
     Respondent.               )
_______________________________)

                          RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, the Division of Administrative Hearings, by its
designated Hearing Officer, Joyous D. Parrish, held a formal hearing in the
above-styled case on July 27-29, 1994, in Stuart, Florida.

                             APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  George F. Bovie, III
                      CRARY, BUCHANAN, BOWDISH,
                        BOVIE, LORD, ROBY & EVANS, CHARTERED
                      555 Colorado Avenue
                      Post Office Drawer 24
                      Stuart,  Florida  34995

     For Respondent:  Patrick M. Muldowney
                      Charles Robinson Fawsett, P.A.
                      SHUTTS & BOWEN
                      20 North Orange Avenue, Suite 1000
                      Orlando, Florida  32801

                      Jack W. Burtch, Jr.
                      Thamer E. Temple, III
                      McSWEENEY, BURTCH & CRUMP
                      11 South Twelfth Street
                      Post Office Box 1463
                      Richmond, Virginia  23219

                       STATEMENT OF THE ISSUES

     The central issue in this case is whether the Petitioner was discharged
from his employment with the Respondent in violation of Section 760.10, Florida
Statutes.

                        PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     This case began on March 23, 1994, when the Florida Commission on Human
Relations transmitted the petition filed by James J. Lane against the
Respondent, Quantum Resources Corporation, to the Division of Administrative



Hearings for formal proceedings.  The petition alleged Petitioner had been
unlawfully discharged from his employment with the Respondent based upon his
age.

     At the hearing, the Petitioner testified in his own behalf and presented
the testimony of the following witnesses: Karen Frances Lane, Petitioner's wife;
Louisa Martin, a former Quantum employee; Lynn Wilhoit, a former Quantum
employee; and Jay Richard Gracey, a former Quantum employee.  The Petitioner's
exhibits numbered 5, 6, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, and 15 were admitted into
evidence.  Proffered but not admitted were Petitioner's exhibits numbered 1
through 4.  With the deletion of two statements of persons who did not testify,
Petitioner's exhibit 7 was admitted.  Petitioner also filed the deposition
testimony of Thomas Bailey, the manager of Quantum's Florida operations.

     Respondent presented the testimony of the following former Quantum
employees: Roger Frederick, Susan Seaber, Randy McCafferty, and Jack Chilson.
Respondent also filed the  Petitioner's deposition testimony.  Respondent's
exhibits numbered 1 through 7, 10 through 19, 21, 23, 24 and 25 were admitted
into evidence as was the parties' joint exhibit 1.

     The transcript of the proceedings was filed on August 31, 1994.  The
parties filed an agreed motion for extension of time to submit proposed
recommended orders.  Such motion has been granted.  The parties filed their
proposed recommended order and closing argument on September 27, 1994.  Specific
rulings on the proposed findings of fact are included in the appendix at the
conclusion of this order.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  The Petitioner, James J. Lane, was employed by the Respondent, Quantum
Resources Corporation (Quantum), in Martin County, Florida, in May, 1987.

     2.  Quantum is a corporation organized under the laws of the State of
Virginia whose principal place of business is Richmond, Virginia.

     3.  Quantum has a Florida office located in Palm Beach Gardens, Florida,
and provides "contract personnel" to various companies; among them, Florida
Power & Light (FPL).

     4.  Petitioner was 62 years of age at the time he was hired by Quantum to
work at the FPL facility in Indiantown, Florida.

     5.  At the time of hearing, Petitioner was 69 years of age.

     6.  At all times material to this case, Quantum employed an average of
approximately 18 employees at the Indiantown location.

     7.  All employees were under the supervision of a site foreman.  From
January, 1987 until October, 1990, the site foreman was Jack Chilson.  Mr.
Chilson was replaced by Roger Frederick who held the position until November,
1992.

     8.  At all times material to this case, the Quantum employees at the FPL
site were divided into two groups: the "environmental" group and the
"maintenance" group.



     9.  The maintenance group, as its names suggests, was responsible for the
maintenance of the grounds and structures at the FPL facility.

     10.  As explained further below, the environmental group was responsible
for the daily testing and inspections required at the site.

     11.  Petitioner was hired to work as a field technician for the
environmental unit.

     12.  This unit was supervised by an environmental scientist.  Randy
McCafferty was employed as the environmental scientist from 1987 until August,
1990.  Mr. Frederick became environmental scientist in August, 1990, and
continued to perform those duties even after he became site foreman.

     13.  At the time he was hired, Petitioner worked under Mr. McCafferty's
supervision but was hired by Mr. Chilson.

     14.  As part of his duties, Petitioner was required to perform inspections
at the Indiantown site.  These inspections required Petitioner to check the
earthen embankment surrounding the pond.  If springs, holes, animal burrows or
other conditions which might compromise the integrity of the embankment were
noted, Petitioner was required to immediately report such condition.

     15.  Additionally, Petitioner was required to perform daily sump
inspections.  The sump system, a 29 pump underground drainage system, was
located along the rim of the 17 1/2 mile perimeter of the pond.

     16.  The sumps are cisterns which collect water that has seeped through the
embankment.  Pumps located on top of the cisterns automatically pump the water,
once it reaches the specified height, back into the pond.

     17.  The pond itself is necessary as it is an integral part of the FPL
plant.  Consequently, the integrity of the embankment and its sump system is
very important.

     18.  Petitioner was also required to make regular inspections of
piezometers which are devices used to measure water levels seeping into an
embankment.

     19.  In connection with all of the foregoing inspections, Petitioner was
required to ascertain and to report any mechanical problem connected with the
drainage system.  Any pump failures, any unusual changes in seepage levels, any
compromise of the embankment should be reported.

     20.  Field technicians were also required to conduct water sampling.
Petitioner was taken off this assignment as he was unable to satisfactorily
perform this task.

     21.  Access to the pond and the sump system at the FPL site was provided by
way of two roads.  The "crest road" is a narrow paved road located at the top or
crest of the embankment.  The second road, commonly called the "toe road," is an
unpaved road located at the base or bottom of the embankment.  The two roads are
connected at specified locations by ramps.

     22.  At all times material, the speed limit for all locations on the FPL
site was 35 miles per hour; however, such a speed would be prohibitively
dangerous on the crest road.



     23.  In order to perform his duties as a field technician, Petitioner was
required to drive an FPL vehicle on the two roads described above.

     24.       Petitioner was also provided with a portable radio with which to
communicate with the office from the field.

     25.  In accordance with written and oral instructions, all field
technicians were required to follow quality assurance procedures to the letter.
Such policy was reiterated to all employees in a memorandum issued in September,
1990.  Petitioner acknowledged receipt of the memo.

     26.  Prior to the September, 1990 memorandum, however, Petitioner had had
difficulty complying with instructions.  In fact, Mr. McCafferty had complained
to Mr. Chilson on numerous occasions about Petitioner's performance.

     27.  Mr. McCafferty, as Petitioner's supervisor, had also spoken to him
regarding his job performance on at least two occasions between May, 1987 and
September, 1989.

     28.  Despite the verbal instruction, Petitioner's performance failed to
meet expectations.

     29.  For example, on Sunday, September 24, 1989, Petitioner discovered a 25
percent decrease in sump flow at sump #25 from the previous day.  Pursuant to
the Quantum policy, Petitioner was required to contact his supervisor.  Although
he claimed he attempted to reach Mr. McCafferty at home, Petitioner did not
attempt to reach him on his pager.

     30.  Moreover, Petitioner did not re-check the sump and could not ascertain
the reason for the decrease.  Petitioner failed to follow company procedure in
connection with this incident.

     31.  On September 27, 1989, during an annual inspection of the pond at sump
#14, Mr. McCafferty discovered that the pumps were malfunctioning.  Petitioner
had inspected the sump an hour earlier and although he had filled out and left a
maintenance request form detailing the malfunction, he had not notified the
office of the outage or returned the pumps to proper functioning himself.  In
this instance, Petitioner failed to follow the company procedure.

     32.  On October 6, 1989, Mr. McCafferty observed Petitioner taking readings
at sump #10.  Based upon the manner and route taken in which Petitioner returned
to the office, Mr. McCafferty concluded that Petitioner had failed to properly
inspect the section of embankment.  Accordingly, on October 10, 1989, Mr.
McCafferty issued a memorandum to Petitioner detailing the incidents described
above.

     33.  Such memo, advised Petitioner that "future problems may result in more
drastic measures being taken."

     34.  Upon receipt of the memorandum, Petitioner signed it, wrote "O.K.,"
and a copy was placed in Petitioner's personnel file.

     35.  Petitioner's work did not improve, but Mr. McCafferty left Quantum
effective August 3, 1990.



     36.  Mr. McCafferty's dissatisfaction with Petitioner's work performance
was not based upon Petitioner's age.

     37.  On September 28, 1990, Mr. Frederick observed Petitioner driving from
the crest road down the ramp at an excessive speed such that the right front
tire of the vehicle left the ground.

     38.  After conferring with Mr. Chilson, Mr. Frederick prepared a memorandum
for Chilson's signature documenting the incident and directing Petitioner to
drive correctly.  This memorandum warned that "the next infraction will result
in immediate dismissal."  This memo was also placed in Petitioner's personnel
file.

     39.  While other Quantum employees may have exceeded appropriate speed
limits at the FPL site, no other employee had been observed by a supervisor
driving in the manner described above.

     40.  When Petitioner met with Chilson and Frederick to discuss the incident
and the resulting memorandum, he did not suggest that the supervisors were
taking action on account of his age.

     41.  Mr. Chilson acknowledged that he has referred to Petitioner as "old
man" but maintained that such use was not intended to be derogatory.  Mr.
Chilson's explanation of the usage, which has been deemed credible, claimed that
the term was used in a friend to friend manner.  Mr. Chilson refers to himself
as an "old man" and is not offended when such term is used.  He presumed
Petitioner knew his use of the term was in friendship as the two were friends
and talked of a business venture together.  In fact, at the time Petitioner was
not offended by any comment made to him.

     42.  When Mr. Frederick became Petitioner's supervisor, he encountered
errors made by Petitioner in performing the inspections.

     43.  Mr. Frederick attempted to discuss such errors with Petitioner but was
unsuccessful as Petitioner became argumentative.

     44.  On January 1, 1991, Petitioner discovered two sumps were inoperable.
He completed maintenance repair forms for both sumps but did not notify the
office or contact his supervisor regarding the outage.  In this instance,
Petitioner failed to follow company procedures.

     45.  Petitioner admitted he failed to follow correct procedure regarding
the incident described in paragraph 36.

     46.  On January 2, 1991, Mr. Frederick observed Petitioner during his
inspection duties.  Petitioner's vehicular speed may have exceeded the plant-
wide speed limit, but, in any case, was too great for Petitioner to have
properly inspected the embankment.

     47.  Also on January 2, 1991, Petitioner was responsible for inspecting
sump #23.  Shortly after the inspection a serious leak was discovered by Mr.
Frederick at sump #23.  Frederick concluded that Petitioner could not have
closely observed the sump and failed to have detected the spewing water.
Consequently, Mr. Frederick determined that Petitioner had failed to properly
inspect that sump on that date.



     48.  Field technicians were to take between 3 and 4 hours to perform an
inspection duty at the FPL site.  Such duty was comprised of one-half of the
total sumps and a check of the "sump elbows."  Experienced field technicians
could do the half inspection alone in approximately two hours, but could not
include the sump elbow check in that amount of time and do the job properly.

     49.  On January 2, 1991, Petitioner completed his full inspection duty,
including the sump elbow check, in approximately one and one-half hours.  The
performance of the inspection in that short time was contrary to the site
policy.

     50.  Petitioner was terminated from his employment with Quantum on January
4, 1991.  In making the decision to end Petitioner's employment, Mr. Frederick
determined that the history of incidents, together with Petitioner's failure to
accept counseling, required the action.

     51.  Petitioner was replaced by Vicki Staton whose date of birth is March
26, 1953.

     52.  During Mr. Frederick's tenure as site foreman, he terminated five
employees (including Petitioner).  Three of the five were under forty years of
age, one employee's age is not established by this record, and the fifth was
Petitioner.

     53.  Of the eighteen employees at the site four (including Petitioner) were
over sixty years of age.  At least one other was over 50.  That individual, Mr.
Chilson, was referred to as "the old man" by at least one Quantum employee.

     54.  Mr. Frederick did not use derogatory language regarding Petitioner's
age.

     55.  At the time of his termination, Petitioner believed he was being
terminated because he was "a union sympathizer" who wanted the IBEW to win an
election at the FPL site.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     56.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties to, and the subject matter of, these proceedings.

     57.  Section 760.10, Florida Statutes, provides, in part:

          (1)  It is an unlawful employment practice
          for an employer:
          (a)  To discharge or to fail or refuse to hire
          any individual, or otherwise to discriminate
          against any individual with respect to compensation,
          terms, conditions, or privileges of employment,
          because of such individual's race, color, religion,
          sex, national origin, age, handicap, or marital
          status.

     58.  Section 760.02, Florida Statutes, provides, in pertinent part:

          Definitions.--For the purposes of ss. 760.01-760.10:
                           *   *   *
          (6)  "Employer" means any person employing 15 or



          more employees for each working day in each of 20
          or more calendar weeks in the current or preceding
          calendar year, and any agent of such a person.

     59.  In employment cases where an individual alleges disparate treatment
because of age, such individual has the initial burden of establishing a prima
facie case of discrimination by a preponderance of the evidence.  If the
Petitioner succeeds in proving a case of discrimination, the burden then shifts
to the employer to articulate some legitimate, nondiscriminatory, basis for the
treatment afforded the employee.

     60.  Quantum is an employer as defined in Chapter 760, Florida Statutes.

     61.  In this case, Petitioner maintains that the grounds for his
termination were pretextual and that, because he did his work as well as others,
he must have been terminated because of his age.  Such conclusion is rejected.
Petitioner was over sixty when Quantum hired him.  He was one of several
employees over sixty who were placed at the FPL site.  Comments made by Mr.
Chilson regarding Petitioner's age were not mean spirited nor intended to demean
Petitioner.  In terms of the chronology of the events of this case, Mr. Chilson,
the alleged voice of such discrimination, did not terminate Petitioner, but with
Mr. McCafferty attempted to work with Petitioner to improve shortcomings in
performance.

     62.  Mr. Frederick did not make any comments regarding Petitioner's age.
Petitioner has not established nor shown Mr. Frederick wielded any disparate
treatment due to Petitioner's age.  Perhaps Mr. Frederick did not have the
tolerance for substandard work that Mr. Chilson displayed, but that does not
establish he singled Petitioner out for discipline based upon the latter's age.

     63.  In this case, the employer has established valid, objective grounds
for the termination of this employee.  Petitioner's performance failed to meet
the standard which the site policies required.  Petitioner was given oral and
written guidance for the areas which required improvement and failed to
consistently perform according to the job specifications.  In fact, Petitioner
was not even given at least one job duty because of past errors.  That the
company kept him as long as it did should not be construed as a waiver of its
right to expect him to perform.

                          RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing, it is, hereby,

     RECOMMENDED:

     That the Florida Commission on Human Relations enter a final order
dismissing Petitioner's charge of age discrimination.



     DONE AND RECOMMENDED this 16th day of November, 1994, in Tallahassee, Leon
County, Florida.

                              ___________________________________
                              JOYOUS D. PARRISH
                              Hearing Officer
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              The DeSoto Building
                              1230 Apalachee Parkway
                              Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1550
                              (904) 488-9675

                              Filed with the Clerk of the
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              this 16th day of November, 1994.

         APPENDIX TO RECOMMENDED ORDER, CASE NO. 94-1592

Rulings on the proposed findings of fact submitted by Petitioner:

     1.  Petitioner did not submit proposed findings of fact, but chose to
submit a "CLOSING ARGUMENT OF PETITIONER JAMES J. LANE."  As such, it has been
reviewed as argument.  Specific rulings on the facts contained therein can be
neither be accepted nor rejected in the format presented as fact and argument
are inseparable.

Rulings on the proposed findings of fact submitted by the Respondent:

     1.  Paragraphs 1 through 22, 24 through 45, 47 through 57, 59, 63 through
67, 69, 70, 71, 73, 75, 76, 77, and 79 through 82 are accepted.
     2.  Paragraph 23 is rejected as not supported by the weight of the credible
evidence.
     3.  Paragraph 46 is rejected as irrelevant or argument.
     4.  Paragraph 58 is rejected as not supported by the weight of credible
evidence, but is accepted that Lane's vehicle on that date exceeded the FPL site
speed limit.  More important, however, is the fact that given the speed, Lane
could not have properly inspected the embankment.
     5.  Paragraph 60 is rejected as argument or comment on the evidence.
     6.  Paragraph 61 is rejected as argument.
     7.  Paragraph 62 is rejected as argument.
     8.  Paragraph 68 is rejected as argument.
     9.  Paragraph 72 is rejected as argument or irrelevant.
     10.  Paragraph 74 is rejected as argument.
     11.  With the exception of the last sentence which is rejected as
speculation or a conclusion of law, paragraph 78 is accepted.  The evidence did
not establish that the basis for Lane's termination was prohibited under Section
760.10, Florida Statutes.
     12.  Paragraph 83 is rejected as argument.
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               NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions to this Recommended
Order.  All agencies allow each party at least 10 days in which to submit
written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to submit
written exceptions.  You should contact the agency that will issue the final
order in this case concerning agency rules on the deadline for filing exceptions
to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order should be
filed with the agency that will issue the final order in this case.


